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MINUTES

Groton Electric Light Department





March 17, 2022
Present:  Commissioners Fisher, Hersh, & Lindemer; Manager Kelly, Truck Foreman Patterson, and Business Manager Lemire
Also Present: resident Andrew Scott
Present online: residents Judy Anderson, Mike Manugian
The meeting was called to order at 5:00 p.m.
MINUTES
Mr. Lindemer MOVED:
TO ACCEPT THE MINUTES OF FEBRUARY 7, 2022, AS IS.

The motion was seconded, ROLL CALL VOTE Hersh – aye, Fisher – aye, Lindemer – aye.

MANAGER’S REPORT
Mr. Kelly discussed the manager’s report and updated the Board on tasks and projects since the last meeting.
FERC finally ruled on ISO-NE’s proposal to change the tariff language to eliminate the possibility of reconstitution of behind-the-meter generation.  This is great news as this was one of the largest risks with large-scale batteries.

Forward Capacity Auction (FCA) 16 occurred in early February, but the results were withheld for a month due to a lawsuit concerning the Killingly Energy Center – a 650 MW natural gas-fired generating facility in Killingly, CT.  Two years ago, the capacity market bottomed out at $2.00 per kW-month.  Last year it bumped up to $2.61 per kW-month and the recent auction cleared at $2.59 per kW-month.  Mr. Lindemer asked if the Killingly Energy Center cleared the recent auction.  Mr. Kelly said he would find out and let the Board know.  The recent auction cleared for the capacity year that commences June 1, 2025.
Local Issues

Mr. Kelly noted that GELD received a shipment of rebuilt pad mount transformers. It appears that we will have enough supply of transformers if orders in the pipeline arrive close to their promised dates.

Local improvements include clean up of the Route 40 pole line near the Whitney Pond well project. The current infrastructure repair is the three-phase open construction line through a densely wooded area on Prescott Street to the Baptist camp which has caused reliability issues in the past. We have worked with the Baptist camp to eliminate two of the three phases through the woods which will significantly improve reliability.

Flooid
The Groton Herald ran a story about Flooid Power System’s hydroelectric turbine.  The editor had asked Mr. Kelly if the technology was possible, and Mr. Kelly replied that he had taken a quick look at the prospect and was skeptical but would take a closer look and analyze the 
technology.  Mr. Kelly had called the developer to discuss the details and the developer said the prototype was “down” with supply problems and told Mr. Kelly he would get some numbers to him “soon”.  As of today, Mr. Kelly has not been given any data and the prototype is still down with supply issues.  Mr. Kelly feels the Groton Herald may have jumped the gun a little prematurely. He stated that he’s always willing to look at carbon-free sources of power and critically analyze the economics.
The total of new poles in 2022 is 10.
KWh sales for February were down 5.27%; sales are up 0.18% for the year and up 0.60% for the five-year average.  February 2022 was 5 degrees warmer than February 
Mr. Kelly displayed and discussed the overtime report and discussed outages. There were several call outs and several outages since the last meeting.  
“Cash on hand” sheet was distributed.  Mr. Kelly noted that part of the big drop in cash was $193k paid toward the new bucket truck.  He stated that January 2022 was 8 degrees colder than last year, and the power markets skyrocketed to an average day-ahead LMP of $159.76 per megawatt hour (MWh) February 2022 compared to last year was 5 degrees warmer and the average day ahead LMP dropped about 25% to $120.84 per MWh.  January power costs are being paid on February sales (higher costs on lower sales) so you can see the effect on cash.
POWER SUPPLY AND SOLAR UPDATE
Mr. Patterson distributed two spreadsheets titled “GELD Power Supply March 17th” – one for Fuel and one for Power. Beginning with the fuel graphs – the first one titled “NYMEX-Traded Energy Futures*”, Mr. Patterson pointed to the trading prices of natural gas at Henry Hub for the next nine months and noted there does not appear to be any price relief in the near future.  He stated that the national average gas price at Henry Hub was $4.69 in February which is $0.31 higher than in January.
He also noted gas constraints in New England cause premium natural gas prices to our region. As an example, during cooler temperatures in New England, the natural gas price rose to $21.55/MMBtu and on warmer days the price was back to $4.05/MMBtu.  
The graph titled “Daily spot price of natural gas at the Algonquin Citygate” compares the natural gas prices from this winter to last winter and shows the huge volatile spikes in December 2021 and throughout January 2022.  Much of the volatility has to do with a lack of working natural gas storage at the beginning of the increased prices; however, although storage was catching up nationally in December and January, New England prices remained high due to pipeline constraints.
The graph titled “Working Gas in Underground Storage Compared with 5-Year Range” shows that natural gas storage in February continued to fall further below the 5-year average adding to the volatility.
The last graph in Fuel titled “Daily natural gas consumption by sector in New England” shows a good visual of why prices spike in the winter in New England.  The residential/commercial heating takes precedence over everything else; so home heating consumes the majority of the 
natural gas capacity in New England which forces the oil-fired generation to come online causing a spike in power prices.  Oil-fired generation has accounted for as much as 20% of our electric supply during several hourly intervals this winter.
Mr. Patterson then discussed the “Power” graphs. On the first graph titled “Daily net generation by energy source in New England”, Mr. Patterson pointed out the substantial volume of petroleum products used to generate power in New England in January and February 2022. 
The next graph titled “On-Peak Power at NEPOOL-Mass. Hub January 31 – February 25” shows the average peak power price in New England in graph form – the average peak power price was $121 per MWh and the average off peak price was $113 per MWh.
Another graph titled “MMWEC’s Indicative Forward On-Peak Price Curve* ($/MWh) shows the current price for future purchases.  They continue to be high due to the natural gas issues combined with the global uncertainty of the Ukraine crisis.
Mr. Patterson noted there were a few “sane” moments in the market on warmer days in February and so far in March the prices are more stable. 
Based on paying the highest power prices in five years and looking at the indicative forward pricing, Mr. Patterson does not recommend making any power purchases currently with prices being so high and volatile.  The Board agreed.
Wind Project
Mr. Kelly updated the Board on MMWEC Special Project 2022A which is an offshore wind project. The specifics of the project cannot be discussed yet, but Mr. Kelly said in his opinion, the details are favorable.  He should have some official information at the next meeting.
AMR UPDATE
At the last meeting, Mr. Kelly advised the Board that Mueller’s collectors running on the AT&T 3G platform were scheduled to shut down on February 22, 2022.  However, AT&T did not shut down their 3G service and Mueller collectors continued performing – buying some time to get the 4G fix in place.  The 4G modules that were scheduled to be delivered in April, came early and the line crew swapped them out immediately.
The Eaton system has ten primary gateways (similar to Mueller’s collectors); nine gateways are working; one has been sent back for repair.  The repeaters are also being installed over the next couple of weeks.
There are some technical glitches on the automation side of the swapping, but those should be resolved soon.  Installation of the new meter system should begin in early spring.

The pooled loan for $500k through MMWEC did get dispersed this month and at the same time Eaton was paid for most of the AMI system.

BATTERY UPDATE
Mr. Kelly and Attorney Scobbo have been working out the last details on the contracts with Delorean for the potential battery projects at the Florence Roche Middle School and the GELD substation. He believes it is very close to closure.  He and Mr. Finch had their first meeting with the Florence Roche construction team, and they are expecting to break ground this spring.
PILOT (PAYMENT IN LIEU OF TAXES)
Last year GELD voted to give the town a PILOT of $34,000 with $5,500 earmarked for police dispatch. Mr. Kelly updated the Board on other non-profit’s contributions to the town.  Groton School has agreed to a 2.5% escalator per year; Lawrence Academy pays a $60,000 PILOT plus a $15,000 “gift” to the town; Indian Hill Music will be announcing their PILOT offer to be released on March 28, 2022.  There was some discussion – Mr. Lindemer stated that he is okay with an annual escalator.  It was decided this topic will discussed at a future meeting.
ANNUAL PAYRATE ADJUSTMENT

The annual payrate adjustment was displayed and discussed minimally.  Mr. Kelly noted he is introducing the topic and will provide additional information at the next meeting.  Mr. Kelly did note that inflation is currently at 7% and would like the Board to consider that when making their final determination.  He also noted that longevity has not changed in 20 years. 
LONGTERM STRATEGY 

Cash

Mr. Kelly stated that due to the cold January and the way the markets look, GELD is going to have to consider a rate increase.  He’d like to wait until the end of April, early May to see the full effect of the winter power costs and to see if the markets stabilize at all.  He would like to schedule a one-topic meeting on the subject in the near future.

Staffing
Staffing was not discussed at this meeting.

NEW & CURRENT PROGRAMS

Mr. Kelly updated the Board on the current heat loan and rebate program for 2022. So far this year, rebates total $2,750.00.  
SCHEDULE FINANCIALS MEETING
Mr. Kelly told the Board that the accountants would like to present the financials on Monday, March 28, 2022, at 5:00 p.m. if the Board is available.  The Board agreed on the date and time.

Mr. Kelly would also like to discuss Mr. Nikolic’s rate tool as it is fully functional for adjusting rates with historical data. Mr. Kelly has recommendations but would like the Board to see it functioning first.  Mr. Fisher asked if he could get a copy of the rate tool.  Mr. Kelly said he would provide a link to Mr. Fisher. It was decided that this topic would be discussed at the March 28, 2022, meeting.
NEW/OTHER BUSINESS

No New/Other business
The next regular meeting is scheduled for Monday, April 11, 2022, at 5:00 p.m.

Agenda items having been concluded; the meeting adjourned at 6:20 p.m. 







      














Respectfully submitted,

      
Tammi Lemire
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